MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 22ND  FEBRUARY 2010
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, D M McAllister, A P McConaghy MBE, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
10/04:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Harding, Hartin and McCambridge.
Chairman’s Business
Councillor C McShane informed members that the meeting scheduled with Michelle Gildernew had been postponed and that a new date would be confirmed with members as soon as possible.

Expression of sympathy
Councillor C McShane stated that she wished to offer her sympathies to Councillor McCambridge on the death of her mother and also her nephew.

She offered condolences to the family of Tessie Bakewell informing members that she was a renowned character and leading lady in Moyle.

Councillors M Black, McConaghy, McIlroy and O Black wished to be associated with these comments.

Councillor Blaney wished to be associated and also gave his condolences to the family of Pat Houlihan in Co Kerry.

Councillor M Black gave her condolences to the McLernon family.

Incident following last Council Meeting

Councillor McIlroy referred to the incident which had happened following the last Council Meeting.  He stated that his thoughts were with Councillor McConaghy and his wife Beth after the horrific attack on their home.

Councillor McConaghy thanked Councillor McIlroy and all members for their concern and phone calls and letters.  He stated that this was very much appreciated.

Members expressed their sympathy on the death of Father Christopher Dallat also.

Moyle Gateway success in Boccia Championships
Councillor C McShane stated that she was going to acknowledge Moyle Gateway’s success in the Northern Ireland Boccia Championships with a reception on Wednesday at 1:00pm.  She stated that this was a huge victory for Moyle Gateway and that everyone was welcome to attend.
Councillor McMullan stated that this was an outstanding achievement for Moyle Gateway and that they should be greatly praised.  He acknowledged the work of the Council officers the Community Sports Facility Co-ordinator in particular.  He stated that it highlighted the depth of this Council’s involvement in disability sports and disability issues in general. 

Councillor Graham wished to be associated with these comments and wished Moyle Gateway all the best of success for years to come.

NIHE Coleraine and Moyle District
Councillor C McShane stated that she wished to congratulate Mr McBride on his promotion to manage Coleraine and Moyle Districts of the Northern Ireland Housing Executive.
10/04:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON  25TH JANUARY 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 25th January 2010 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 25th January 2010 be adopted.”

10/04:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 25TH JANUARY 2010

Social Car Scheme

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That a letter be sent to the Chief Executive of the Northern Health Trust to ask that the Social Car Scheme be reinstated and that funding also be increased.”
10/04:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor C McShane welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
Ms McMath stated that she would take items 1, 2 and 3 together.

E/2007/0466/DC  McAllister Homes, 92 Market Street, Ballycastle.  Location, 52, 54 & 56 Quay Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of 3 no. townhouses and associated outbuildings and associated outbuildings to rear.
E/2008/0295/CA  McAllister Holdings LTD, C/O Studiorodgers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, The Marine Hotel & Country Club, 1-3 North Street, 52 – 62 Quay Road, Ballycastle War Memorial and 2a Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of 1 single storey residential dwelling on Beechwood Avenue.  Demolition of 5 no. 2 ½ storey residential terraced dwellings and 1 no. 2 ½ storey hostel end terrace dwelling on Quay Road and 1 commercial hotel building on North Street.
E/2008/0296/F  McAllister Holdings Ltd, C/O Studiorodgers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, The Marine Hotel & Country Club at 1-3 North Street, 52 -62 Quay Road, Ballycastle War Memorial and 2a Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing buildings to provide a new hotel with associated facilities, car parking and landscaping to include refurbishment and extension of existing country club and upgrade landscape works to Ballycastle War Memorial.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the buildings not making a material contribution to the character and appearance of the Ballycastle Conservation area and a replacement scheme had not been agreed for the redevelopment of the site, adverse affect to the setting of listed buildings due to detailed design out of keeping in terms of scale, form massings, proportions, height and alignment.  Insufficient information to determine the application, failure to demonstrate satisfactory access, parking and servicing arrangements and the potential to give rise to noise and contamination issues.
Ms McMath stated that there had been five letters of support, twenty-two letters of objection and three non committal letters.

Councillor McAllister stated that this application should be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

Councillor P McShane stated that he was under the impression that the applicant did not want a deferral and that he was taking the plans back to the drawing board.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application would be held for one week to allow for withdrawal and that it would be noted that Council did not agree with the decision of the Planning Service.

E/2008/0378/CA  Artona Textiles C/O Agent.  Location, Old Shirt Factory, 49 Woodvale, Bushmills.  Proposed refurbishment of existing factory to provide 5 no holiday units.

Ms McMath stated that there had been 1 letter of representation.

E/2009/0009/F  Artona Textiles, Montgomery Irwin Architects, 7-9 Stone Row, Coleraine.  Location, Old Shirt Factory, 49 Woodvale, Bushmills.  Proposed refurbishment of existing factory to provide 5 no holiday units.

E/2009/0075/F  Mr D McCormick, 5 Church Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 300m north north east of 133 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new farm house and garage.

Ms McMath stated that there had been 1 letter of representation.

E/2009/0232/F  Mr G Watson, 91 Straid Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6NW.  Location, 91a Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling (retrospective application)

E/2009/0259/F  Mrs C Black, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, 4 Ann Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed refurbishment of existing ground floor shop, and the change of use of first floor storage and raising of existing roof to create first floor duplex apartment.

There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0268/F  Mr M Johnston, C/O Brendan McMullan, 93 Iniscairn Road, Desertmartin, BT45 5NJ.  Location, 35 Castlenagree Road, Junction with Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to the building not being considered as residential and not exhibiting the characteristics of a dwelling, prematurity under the Draft Northern Area Plan as the proposed site falls under the Giant’s Causeway World Heritage Site and adverse affect on the environment and character of the area.
After discussion, members agreed with the decision which had been made by the Planning Service.

E/2009/0299/O  J & O Black, 3B Kilnadore Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SG.  Location, 90m north of 17 Glenariff Road opposite 18a Glenariff Road, Glenariff.  Proposed house on farm.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.
E/2009/0300/F  Mr R Russell C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, 70a Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retention and alterations to existing building to provide a garage/staff annex similar to that previously approved but with a slightly amended design and position.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to adverse affect to the rural area and no case of need.
Councillor McMullan asked that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.
This was agreed.

E/2009/0325/F  Mr & Mrs P McClean, 24 Churchfields, Rasharkin, BT44 8TP.  Location, adjacent to 109 Glenshesk Road, Cleggan, Armoy.  Proposed Farm dwelling and detached garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application had been withdrawn.
E/2009/0338/O  Mrs R Watson, 7 Stroan Road, Armoy, BT53 8RY.  Location, directly south and adjacent to 7 Stroan Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling on a farm.

E/2009/0342/F  Mr & Mrs McCaughan, C/O GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, adjacent to 3 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of a single storey replacement dwelling.

E/2009/0357/F  Mr S Sweeney, 6 Seaport Avenue, Portballintrae, BT57 8SB.  Location, site 8 Ballyallaght Farm Cottages at junction of Whitepark Road and Castlenagree Road, Ballyallaght, Bushmills.  Proposed amendment to extant approval planning reference E/2001/0113/F.  Proposed change of house type and additional residential unit.

E/2009/0363/F  Mr J McKillop, 100 Tromra Road, Cushendall.  Location, 23m North of 153 Glendun Road, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling house.

E/2009/0368/O  Mr J Graham, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location, 50m south of 32 Glassmullan Road, Glenariff.  Proposed replacement dwelling & detached garage.

There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0377/F Mr J McAuley, C/O Richard Burnside Architecture, 41 Dromona Road, Cullybackey, BT42 1NT.  Location, 210m sw of 69 Glenann Road, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to visual impact, lack of integration, detriment to the environment, loss of trees, prejudice to the safety of road users and unacceptable access.
Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0383/O  Mr K McCormick, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location, 60 m sw of 30 Stroan Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling on the farm.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2009/0395/F  Mr C McDonnell, 157 Glenshesk Road, Armoy, BT53 8RI.  Location, 400m north of Tureagh Terrace, Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed erection of single storey replacement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the original elements of the structure not exhibiting the essential characteristics of a dwelling, failure to demonstrate satisfactory access arrangements, lack of integration and detrimental to the environment.
After discussion, Councillor P McShane requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.
This was agreed.

E/2009/0408/F  Old Bushmills Distillery, 2 Distillery Road, Bushmills, BT57 8XH.  Location, Old Bushmills Distillery, 2 Distillery Road, Bushmills.  Proposed retrospective application for amendments to warehouses 18, 19 and 20 for storage of full barrels of whiskey (previous approval ref. E/2008/0175/F)

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2009/0422/F  Ms C McSherry, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, Kilnadore Road, Cushendall (South west of no. 60 Kilnadore Road)  Proposed erection of new 2 storey replacement dwelling and detached double garage, with access, retaining and conserving existing dwelling on site as a walled garden.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to external structural walls not being substantially in tact, lack of integration and detrimental to the environment.

After discussion, Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.
This was agreed.

E/2010/0006/F  Mr & Mrs A & B McAlister, 15 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SG.  Location, 15 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.  Proposed dwelling house.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Deferred Applications

E/2009/0144/RM  Mr J G McArthur, 170 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy, BT53 8RL.  Location, land approx 60m west of 162 Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Proposed 2 storey dwelling.
E/2009/0260/F  Mr D McDonnell, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Location, 180m North West of 115 Magheramore Road, Armoy.  Proposed replacement of an existing dwelling with a self-catering holiday cottage as part of a farm diversification project.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

Appeal Decisions Notified

E/2007/0082/F  Mr B Coleman, 1-3 Quay Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of Nos 1 - 3 Quay Road and erection of 16 no. apartments.

Withdrawn.

Late Item
E/2009/0241/F  The National Trust, C/O Turley Associates, 60 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Provision of surface car park and associated access.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Councillor C McShane thanked Ms McMath for her attendance.
10/04:05
PRESENTATION FROM NILGA


Councillor C McShane welcomed Heather Moorehead and Sean McPeake to the


Meeting.

Ms Moorehead thanked members and stated that the purpose of the presentation was to

update Council on 2009/2010 activities and inform members of proposed activities for 2010/11, and RPA update and a general discussion.

Ms Moorehead informed members that Nilga’s objective was to be the voice of strong, democratic local government and the champion of improved services to citizens.  She stated that they aimed to work with councils and other stakeholders to champion and support the development of a world class local government system in Northern Ireland which worked in partnership with others to serve citizens.  She outlined the makeup of staff including 6 core staff, 11 DoE Funded, 2 NI Joint Council and 4 funded project officers.

She gave an overview of achievements including demonstrable political leadership, RPA Policy Proposals, strategic approach to policy making – consultations and an enhanced local government profile.  She stated that key issues involved were a heavy complex workload with less resources as there had been a hit in the budget and a lack of a Director of Communication. She stated that there was no director for the majority of the year but that Tara Cunningham was now in place.  She stated that the relationships with Belfast and Newtownabbey Councils had been tense but there were ongoing deliberations.  She stated that there had been uncertainty in the process.
Ms Moorehead outlined progress made against themes all informed members that all work was drawn from Councils she stated that Nilga was the funnel.  She outlined some highlights including the establishment of Economic Development Committees, the appointment of two members to the Committee of the Regions, meeting with the European Investment Bank, quarterly meeting with SOLACE and NAC, establishment of a Strategic Policy Committee, requests and appearances at Assembly committees, planning conference, Local Government Awards and a united approach to PWC report.
Ms Moorehead outlined priorities for 2010/2011 including negotiation on, and supporting the effective delivery of the RPA implementation process.  The development of the profile and influence of Local Government and taking a customer focused approach to service delivery within Nilga.
She stated that the key issues and challenges had been uncertainty, funding and to begin consideration of new LGA.
In relation to RPA, Ms Moorehead stated that the Strategic Leadership Board had been established and that steady progress was being made.  She stated that this was however hampered by wider political issues.  She stated that there had been genuine political engagement and leadership.  Ms Moorehead outlined the priorities for RPA and the next steps including a final decision on boundaries and funding.
Ms Moorehead thanked members for their attention.  She stated that she hoped that this would give a flavour of their work.

Mr McPeake thanked Council for their support.  In reply to members queries he stated that the implementation of RPA had been a hot topic at the conference.  He informed members that the concept of a Business Service Organisation (BSO) and Single Waste Authority (SWA) had been rejected by Nilga members across the board.  He stated that they also rejected the estimated savings of £436 million as inaccurate and misleading.  He stated that it was believed that through efficiencies and Local Government collaboration savings could be realised rather than use the BSO approach.  He informed members that Boundaries was also an important issue which needed to be agreed and signed off.
In reply to Councillor M Black, Mr McPeake stated that the process should be cost neutral to the rate payer.  He stated that there could be one off severances and a possibility of redundancies.  He stated that there would be costs associated with the transfer of services and it was how this would be met that needed to be decided upon.
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.
Councillor P McShane stated that Councils were facing a serious situation considering the expense involved that RPA could fall at the behest of the Minister.  He stated that he should be ashamed of himself and stated that if RPA did not go ahead that the blame would lie with him.

Councillor C McShane thanked Ms Moorehead and Mr McPeake for their attendance.

Ms Moorehead and Mr McPeake thanked members and left the meeting.
10/04:06
TO MEET WITH JOE BREEN OF NIEA TO DISCUSS THE PROPOSED RED 

BAY SAC


Councillor C McShane welcomed Joe Breen and Brian McCullough from NIEA to the 

meeting. 

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Mr Breen outlined NIEA directives and Natural Heritage Conservation Science.  He informed members that they had a legal obligation to protect this area which had been designated through European designation.  

He outlined other designated sites including Rathlin Island, Murlough Bay and Strangford Lough.  He stated that Red Bay would be the 4th SAC within Northern Ireland.  He stated that these areas were selected on the basis of scientific criteria only.

Mr Breen gave reasons and methodology for the designation at Red Bay.  He informed members it was due to the presence of Maerl, concrete seaweed.  He showed pictures and film of Maerl and stated that there were two types present, living Maerl and sub fosil which could be dated from about 650 years ago.  He stated that the core could be up 4000 years old, he informed members that it was irreplaceable.  He informed members that also present in the habitat due to the Maerl was a rare species of orange starfish, he stated that this was an artic species and the only site in Ireland where it exists.

Mr Breen outlined potential threats to the area including dredging, extraction, smothering with silt, coastal construction, current disruption, wet renewables and anchoring.  He informed members however that there had not been any trawling recorded in the area within the last 5 years.  He outlined the benefits of the protection offered in terms of conservation.

Mr Breen gave members an idea of a timeline involved in the designation.


After discussion, it was agreed that Council had no objections to the proposed Red Bay SAC.

Councillor C McShane thanked Mr Breen and Mr McCullough for their attendance.
10/04:07
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Energy Performance of Buildings (Certificates and Inspections) Regulations (NI) 2008 and (Amendment) Regulations (NI) 2009

The HBC stated that Council would recall at its meeting on 22nd June 2009, following a request from the Department of Finance and Personnel, approval was granted for Building Control to become the authorised enforcement body and to undertake the assigned function in respect of the above legislation.

He stated that the Department now propose implementation of a pilot project for the enforcement of this legislation on a one year trial basis, having appointed four Building Control Surveyors on temporary contracts and based in Belfast City Council.

The HBC stated that as these officers would operate the legislation across Northern Ireland on behalf of all the 26 Councils and may work on occasions in the Moyle District during the pilot scheme, it was necessary for Councils to formally authorise them to do so.

He stated that it was therefore recommended that the following officers; Ms Fiona Cleland, Mr Eugene Henry, Mr Jim Trainor and Mr Kevin O’Connor are authorised to act in the Moyle District Council area for any matters arising under the Energy Performance of Buildings (Certificates and Inspections) Regulations (NI) 2008 and the Energy Performance of Buildings (Certificates and Inspections) (Amendment) Regulations (NI) 2009.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the officers listed be authorised to act in the Moyle District Council area.”
Requests for Bilingual Street Nameplates
The HBC outlined further applications which had been received for bilingual street nameplates in the Irish language.  He stated that these would be added to the previous requests still pending.

This was agreed.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”

10/04:08
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Adoption of Document

The HEE stated that it was proposed that the IP/APEA publication ‘Design, Construction, Modification, Maintenance and Decommissioning of Filling Station’ be adopted by Council as the standard for all new sites and existing sites that are modified/refurbished.

He stated that the document provided technical information on the storage and dispensing of petroleum products covers issues relating to planning, design, construction, commissioning, modification, maintenance and decommissioning of filling stations provides information aimed at minimising the risks from fire and explosion describes good practice and certain legal requirements

He informed members that the document was recognised by all stakeholders, the petrol retail industry, Petroleum Licensing Authorities and the Health and Safety Executive as the only current national guidance that should be followed.

The HEE stated that anyone wishing to depart from such guidance during the design, build or operation of a filling station would have to justify the decision on the basis of a robust and justifiable risk assessment.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Petroleum Licence Renewals 

The HEE outlined applications for the renewal of petroleum licences that had been received. 

After discussion, it was agreed that applications for the renewal of petroleum licences would be approved for Bill Kennedy, Armoy Filling Station, John Kelly, JJ Fuels, David Monleith, Bush Fuels and Vincent McAlonan, Hillhead Service Station.

Warmer Ways to Better Health Referrals
The HEE stated that in the 2009/10 year to date seven households had been successful in getting central heating installed in their homes, she stated that thirty households had had their insulation improved.

Councillor McShane stated that the allocation had been filled to the maximum in Moyle and that there was also a waiting list. She stated that this was to be welcomed.

After discussion, it was agreed to invite Barbara Grey to make a presentation to Council regarding the new criteria for the Warmer Homes Scheme.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Legal Proceedings

The HEE stated that an allegation of harassment was made to the Environmental Health department by a tenant living with a child in a privately rented dwelling. He stated that during the course of the investigation it also came to the Department’s attention that the landlord had failed to provide the tenant with a rent book. 
The HEE outlined details regarding the legal position, case details, evidential criteria and Public Interest criteria.

After discussion it was agreed that Council instigate legal proceedings against the landlord highlighted in the report for offences under article 54 and article 38 of the Rent (NI) Order 1978 as amended by the Private Tenancies (NI) Order 2006 for harassment and for not providing a Rent Book.  It was also agreed, subject to legal advice, that Council instigate legal proceedings against the landlord’s relative for an offence under article 54 of the Rent (NI) Order 1978 as amended by the Private Tenancies (NI) Order 2006 for harassment.

Fun Fair at Lammas Fair
The HEE stated that a request had been received from the proprietor of a funfair that council consider tendering for the Lammas Fair.

He informed members that there was the possibility that tendering may bring in more money for use in arts/community projects, however the cost of advertising would be in the order of £800 - £900.  He stated that given the current position under RPA it was not feasible to tender for any more than 1 year.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would retain the services of the current funfair provider for the Lammas Fair and not tender for the service.

The meeting continued out of committee.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

10/04:09
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The HDS stated that it had been agreed that one officer would come each month to deliver their report and approve their budget for the year, she stated that the same officer would then return in six months for an update on progress.  She stated that the Economic Development Annual Action Plan for 2010-2011 had been circulated and would be presented by the Economic Development Officer (EDO).
Councillors McConaghy and M Black left the meeting at this point.

The EDO outlined for members the five core values of the Economic & Tourism strategy.  She stated that these themes were the threads running through the programme.  These were elected member’s responsibility, private sector assistance, public private partnerships, co-ordination of services and promotion of the work of council.
The EDO outlined examples of achievements under the core value of elected member’s responsibility including lobbying training for elected members, meeting with senior members of DETI and response to relevant Government consultations.  She stated that achievements for this core value included two pilot initiatives for the district, free wi-fi equipment installed in 21 businesses in Ballycastle, NW Electronics being awarded a contract worth £42k from DETI to deliver a broadband service to areas of the Moyle district experiencing little or no service. 
The EDO stated that other achievements included a response to the Barnett Review and three submissions to the Nilga Economic Development Forum.

The EDO stated that under private sector assistance achievements included Menu of Moyle, Business Information Events, Business Audit, Creative Industries Audit, Trade Development Programme, Steps to Success for Small Businesses and to develop the political influence of businesses. The EDO outlined the successes of each scheme.

Councillor M Black returned to the meeting.

The EDO outlined achievements under the core value of public private partnerships including Skills4service, Exploring Enterprise, Rural Development Programme and the Social Enterprise Awareness Event. The EDO outlined the successes of each scheme.
She stated that under the co-ordination of services the Ballycastle Town Partnership had achieved the Entrances project which had taken up a lot of time.

The EDO outlined priorities for the next six months for elected member responsibility,  including designing a proforma and profile for each elected member to establish areas of interest in relation to economic development issues.
She stated that under private sector assistance there would be a business audit, development of the Menu of Moyle which was to be branded “Naturally North Coast” and the Trade Development Programme.

With reference to private sector assistance, the EDO stated that work was to be continued on Steps to Success and that a creative industries audit was to be carried out..

Under Public Private Sector Partnerships the EDO stated that there would be further work in terms of Skills4Service and Exploring Enterprise. 
The EDO stated that the co-ordination of services core value would be developed by the completion of the Ballycastle Entrances Project with three entrances being installed and the project launched.

She stated that under the core value of promotion of Council’s work there would be further promotion of Moyle Economic Development. 

In conclusion, the EDO stated that the total gross cost of the budget for 2010 -2011 was £59,751 and that there was an estimated income of £15,000 which left the net cost to the rate-payer at £44,751.
Councillor C McShane thanked the EDO for her presentation.
In reply to Councillor Graham the EDO confirmed that marketing workshops would be held on 4th March in Ballycastle, 11th March in Bushmills and 17th March in Cushendall.  She stated that these were during the day for the whole day and included two sessions.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the HDS stated that in terms of support for the Ballycastle Town Partnership, minutes would be taken and sent out and the EDO and herself would give an occasional hour or two of assistance.  She stated that supporting the town partnership was in the Corporate Plan.

Councillor P McShane stated that the report was excellent and well laid out.  She stated that there was proactive work ongoing in gaining employment for local people.  He stated that he felt that it was excellent value for money.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the EDO stated that a success story from the exploring enterprise programme was the new sweet shop in Ballycastle.
Councillor O Black stated that she wished the Construction Sector to be highlighted in helping businesses.  She stated that they were particularly struggling at present and were in need of assistance.

The EDO stated that a business survey was to be carried out across all sectors to underpin the strategy for the next two years.  She stated that there was a budget of £10,000 for the Business Development Programme.
Councillor C McShane stated that Councillor pro-formas would help to identify areas of interest to be worked on for individual councillors.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Economic Development Draft Programme 2010 – 2011.

Rural Summer Scheme Grant Programme
The HDS stated that the Rural Summer Scheme Grant should continue in 2010/11 with an overall budget of £6,800.  She informed members that the criteria should be tightened to offer funding to geographical based summer schemes only.  She informed members that it was recommended that the following statement be included: ‘Council will only be able to offer support to groups based in the Moyle area, running community-based Summer Schemes within their local communities which offer multi-activity programmes for children under the age of 18 and vulnerable adults’.   
After discussion, it was agreed that the wording of the statement for the Rural Summer Scheme Grant Programme would be amended to read; for children under the age of 18 and children and adults with special needs.
Seeding Grants

The HDS stated that due to a low take-up of seeding grants to newly formed groups in recent years it was recommended that the fixed award of £150 per grant has should now be raised to £225 per grant for the 2010/11 financial year.  She informed members that a total of £900 was available in this fund allowing for four grant awards in 2010/11. 
After discussion, this was agreed.

Voluntary Contributions / Community Small Grants Scheme

The HDS stated that it was recommended that the Voluntary Contributions Grant Scheme be renamed the ‘Community Small Grants Scheme’. 

She stated that if Council were in agreement closing dates would now be set for the grant programmes and they would be widely publicised to all community and voluntary groups by mail.  She stated that a public advertisement would be placed in the local papers.  The HDS stated that applications would continue to be received on a rolling basis for the Seeding Grants and the Community Small Grants Scheme.  She stated that dates for meetings of the community grants assessment panel to assess the applications will be distributed to the members in due course.  
After discussion, this was agreed.

Good Relations Grant Scheme (See Appendix 2)

The HDS stated that BUSH were organising a single identity event in an effort to raise an awareness of Ulster Scots in the area and modern day concepts of St Patrick.

She stated that the festival activities include both Ulster Scots and Irish traditional dancing, drawing parallels from both the similarities and differences of the traditions.

She informed members that the project met criteria B by supporting single identity work which promotes understanding and education and increases the confidence of a community in its own culture, heritage and traditions.

After discussion, it was agreed that a Good Relations Grant would be approved for Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
INTERIM REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES

The Interim Report for Technical Services having been circulated, was taken as read.  In the absence of the HTS the Clerk delivered the report.
Tender Report for Integrated Design Team
The Clerk stated that Council had an ongoing programme of projects to be designed and constructed in the period leading up to RPA. He stated that a substantial number of them need to be completed before the end of 2010 to comply with funding conditions. He informed members that to facilitate the process of design and construction, it had been agreed to appoint an Architect to lead a multi-discipline team with responsibility for all aspects of these schemes. He stated that appointing one Design Team to take on this work over the next 12 to 15 months would save both time and money allowing for a quicker turnaround ensuring funding targets are met.
The HTS stated that the tendering process was split into two phases; potential Design Teams were asked to pre-qualify by submitting details on the make-up of their teams along with relevant information on qualifications and experience. He stated that a total of 21 submissions were received.  He informed members that assessment of the submissions led to the elimination of 8 potential Design Teams who did not meet the standard required. The remaining 13 were asked to submit details on their fees and hourly rates for timework.

The HTS stated that the 3 most competitive submissions were outlined for Council’s decision.
After discussion, it was agreed to award the Integrated Design Team contract to M Herron Associates.
10/04:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Samaritans “Something to Live For” conference.  To be held on Friday 26th to Sunday 28th March 2010 at the Magherabuoy House Hotel, Portrush

Councillor C McShane stated that she did not intend to spend her £500 training allowance and wished to donate this to the Samaritans and the Camphill Community Trust NI.

Councilor O Black stated that she was not adverse to the idea but stated that a lot of charities could request help.


After discussion,



Councillor P McShane proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,




“That Councillor C McShane’s request be approved.”


Nuclear Free Local Authorities Ireland Forum.  To be held in Newry Civic Offices on Friday 19th March 2010

After discussion,



Councillor P McShane proposed,



Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,



“That Councillor McMullan would be nominated to attend the Nuclear Free Local Authorities Ireland Forum in Newry Civic Offices on Friday 19th March 2010.”

10/04:11 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 
and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Lucky’s Bingo Club, Ballycastle, Application for Renewal of Bingo Club Licence 2010.
There were no objections to the above applications.

10/04:12
Sealing of Documents
After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Rathlin Harbour Bye Laws be signed and sealed.”

Councillor O Black left the meeting at this point.

10/04:13
Correspondence

Letter dated 2nd February 2010 from Roads Service regarding Winter Maintenance.

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 3rd February 2010 from Daithi McKay MLA regarding Rural Transport Fund/Social Car Scheme

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 3rd February 2010 from the Northern Ireland Assembly regarding the committee stage of the Roads (Miscellaneous Provisions) Bill
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 4th February 2010 from Unison requesting speaking rights at the next Council Meeting
After discussion, it was agreed that Unison would not be permitted to make presentation to Council as no Council employees were members.

Letter dated 4th February 2010 from Nilga regarding an update from the NILGA Full Members Meeting
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 8th February 2010 from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive regarding their draft Corporate and Business Plans
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 8th February 2010 from Larne Borough Council inviting Council’s views on their policy on the display of flags, bunting and emblems
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 9th February 2010 from WWF regarding their Earth Hour initiative.

This letter was noted.

Letter from Green Glens Marketing Group regarding ASSI designation
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 10th February 2010 from Ballymena Borough Council seeking nomination of a representative to join a deputation regarding Castle Tower School, Ballymena.
After discussion,

Councillor P McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Councillor Newcombe would be Moyle Council’s representative for the Castle Tower School deputation.”

Letter dated 10th February 2010 from Planning Appeals Commission regarding Planning Appeal for Mr Sweeney, re temporary car park and temporary footpath link to Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 12th February 2010 from the Northern Ireland Assembly regarding the issue of delays in Strategic Planning Applications
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 11th February from the Minister for Education regarding the Transitional North Eastern Education and Library Board

The Clerk referred to the Transitional North Eastern Education and Library Board and stated that the Minister wished members to nominate a second representative to allow them a choice.

After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Councillor O Black, as well as Councillor McMullan would be nominated to serve on the transitional North Eastern Education and Library Board.”
The meeting concluded at 10:17pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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